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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
November 13, 2012
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Monica Dock, Ruby Clark, Caleb Keckler.
Also Present:  Acting Town Manager Bill Rolfe , Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tom Simons. 

Guests Present:  Stanley Wright, Doris Wright, Roberta Lyle, STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin, Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust, Sonny Williams, Richard Moore, Town Sgt. Aaron Britton.
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.  Mayor Blackburn introduced the Acting Town Manager, Bill Rolfe.  
Public Comment Period:  

Stanley Wright – Mr. Wright stated someone is hunting illegally at the cemetery.  

Town Attorney Tom Simons stated Council would now go into Public Comment regarding giving right-of-way to Stanley Wright to his property.

No comment.

Mr. Simons stated Council will vote on this during New Business.

Review of Minutes:
Regular meeting 10/09/2012.  No comments.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock to approve minutes.  
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:
Councilor Roger Funkhouser asked about repairing the handheld  radar.  Sgt. Britton stated the approximate cost will be $597.  Mr. Funkhouser asked what the price of a new one would be.  Sgt. Britton stated $1,500.  Sgt. Britton stated Blue Ridge Communications has had it for two (2) months and said the display got wet and has to be replaced.  Sgt. Britton stated it got wet in the Town Shop during the storm this summer when the Town Shop lost its roof.  Councilor Mike Turner asked if the Town’s insurance will cover this.  Mr. Funkhouser asked Acting Town Manager Rolfe to check with VML to see if this would be covered.
Councilor Roger Funkhouser asked what the yearly fee to Utility Services is.  Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust stated it is the yearly maintenance fee on the water tanks, i.e. painting, etc.  Mr. Falgoust stated the price has doubled.  Mayor Sam Blackburn stated this is the company that put tank in.  Mr. Falgoust stated this was not the company that put the tank in but the company that bid to maintain, paint and inspect the tank.  Mr. Falgoust stated we started our contract with them in n2005.  Councilor Monica Dock stated we should research to see if we can get someone cheaper.  Councilor Mike Turner stated this bill would have to be paid as it is for this year.  Acting Town Manager Rolfe stated he will check into this and bring information to Council at the December Council meeting.  Mr. Rolfe stated he would check on the contract with them and the beginning and ending dates of the contract.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to pay bills as presented and any other bills that may come up, and to discuss repair of handheld radar in New Business.  
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
Parks & Recreation Committee – Mrs. Roberta Lyle stated the Parks & Recreation Committee has money in their budget to purchase a new piece of equipment for the playground.  Mrs. Lyle stated the Committee can get a grant  through the company selling the equipment, which will pay 1/3 of the cost.  Mrs. Lyle stated the price of the equipment is $12,142.  Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust stated the grant has already been approved by the company and the grant deadline is Thursday, November 15, 2012.  Mr. Falgoust stated High Bridge Church in Natural Bridge Station has one if Council would like to see what it looks like.  Mr. Falgoust stated the new equipment will replace the playhouse with the swing under it.  Mr. Falgoust stated the cost will be $8,150 after the grant.  
Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner for Parks & Recreation Committee to purchase a new piece of playground equipment at the cost of $8,150, which is in their budget, and the balance of $3,992.00 to be covered by a grant by company.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Police Activity Report:

Sgt. Britton told Council they have a copy of his monthly report in their packet.  Sgt. Britton stated he has given four (4) community talks in Natural Bridge and Glasgow the past month.  Sgt. Britton stated the lights at the pavilion at the playground  have been broken for a third time.  Sgt. Britton stated the cost to replace the bulbs each time is costing the Town around $250.  Sgt. Britton stated he would like to buy a security camera to put at the pavilion.   Sgt. Britton stated the camera could be connected to all Town computers.  Sgt. Britton stated he is checking on grants to purchase the camera; however, the Homeland Security grant cannot be applied for until March 2013 and if approved, the money will not be available until July 2013.  Sgt. Britton stated there continues to be other vandalism going on in the Community.  Sgt. Britton stated he wants to start the Community Watch back in December, with a different format than was used before.

Old Business:
A. Abanoned Vehicles – Sgt. Britton stated he had checked all major offenders and all vehicles had been covered.  Sgt. Britton stated he is now going to concentrate on the residence at the railroad tracks, who has six (6) vehicles.
B. Rural Development – Councilor Roger Funkhouser stated this is a formality from Rural Development to sign a contract stating Hurt & Proffitt is the engineering firm for the Town of Glasgow.

C. Real Estate & Personal Property Taxes – due date and penalties will be advertised the end of November.

D. STP – STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin stated still in progress on the oxidation ditch.  Mr. Rankin stated should start receiving materials the first of December.  Mr. Rankin stated the work should start in December-January, and should take approximately one (1) week to 10 days to complete, depending on the weather.

    New Business:
A.  Right-of-Way – Councilor Roger Funkhouser asked where Council stands granting the right-of-way to Mr. Wright and then others want to use.  Mr. Funkhouser asked if the Town would bear all costs for repairs, etc., or would share cost with everyone using.  Mr. Wright stated the road is very rough and Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust had leveled it out.  Mr. Wright stated he would be willing to pay for gravel.  Town Attorney Tom Simons asked what it would take to maintain the 100’ right-of-way that Mr. Wright would be using.  Mr. Falgoust stated it was just a matter of leveling and putting gravel down.  Mr. Simons stated the cost is usually shared proportionately.  Mr. Wright stated that would be fine.  Mr. Simons stated he would draw up an agreement, stating the road would be graded and gravel put down.  Mr. Simons stated Council should go ahead and grant the right-of-way to Mr. Wright if that is what they want to do.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Mike Turner to grant right-of-way to Stanley Wright to use the Town’s private road to get to his property on Blue Ridge Road.
Carried unanimous voice vote.
B.  Brandon Jonas – Troy & Banks – Acting Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the Town received a PDF from this company to check all past utilities for the Town to see if they have ever been overbilled.  Mr. Rolfe stated the Town would not pay anything unless they found something, and then they would get 10%.
Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Mike Turner to allow Brandon Jonas with Troy & Banks to check the Town’s past utility bills to see if the Town has ever been overbilled.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

C.  Ruritans – Project – Councilor Caleb Keckler stated the Ruritans would like to do a project for the Town next Spring.  Mr. Keckler stated the Ruritans suggested replacing the bleachers at the ball field and that the project would be fully funded by the Ruritans.  Council asked Acting Town Manager Bill Rolfe to contact Larry Spangler with the Ruritans to let them know whatever they would like to do for the Town would be greatly appreciated.

D. CSX – Acting Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the Town has received the signed contract from CSX granting the Town of Glasgow a 20-year lease for $1 per year on the property fronting the James River.  Mr. Rolfe stated he understood there are drawings of the kayak launch and walking trails in the town manager office and he is looking for them.  Councilor Roger Funkhouser stated Rockbridge County and the Tourism Board will contribute to funding along with the grant from DGIF.

E. Proposal for Professional Services – Hurt & Proffitt – STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin stated he has received the proposal from Hurt & Proffitt to do the study on the influent pump station.  Mr. Rankin stated the study will tell the Town what is needed i.e. pumps, control panel, meeting with DEQ, drawings, put AC units in, etc.  Mr. Rankin stated he recommends doing the study at the cost of $9,000.  Councilor Roger Funkhouser stated there is money in the budget for the oxidation ditch.
Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner to move forward with the study on the influent pump station with Hurt & Proffitt.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Other Items:

A. Council needs to set a date to look at the applications for Town Manager position.  Council will meet Monday, November 19th @ 3:00 PM @ the Library.

B. Will have more information Monday, November 19th from Chris Flint and if he will be able to return to work.  Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust stated he is doing ok without anyone, and he is using Robert Humphreys for emergencies.

C. Acting Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the Town received a letter from VDH that a flushing program needs to be started for fire hydrants and water lines.  Mr. Rolfe stated the public will need to be made aware well in advance when this is done.  Mr. Rolfe stated VDH wants this done on a routine basis.  Mr. Rolfe stated when the water project is completed this will reduce the need for this program and will not be an issue.
D. Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust stated Robert Humphreys has been working on an emergency basis and has been helping to pick up brush.  Mr. Falgoust stated as of this date Mr. Humphreys has 34 hours towards his delinquent sewage bill.  Mr. Falgoust stated Mr. Humphreys usually charges $35/hour, but will charge the Town $15/hour.

E. Acting Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated there has been some question as to who is bonded with the Town of Glasgow.  Mr. Rolfe stated VML does a “blanket” bond on the Town that covers everyone.

F. Councilor Roger Runkhouser asked Sgt. Britton if he needed the handheld radar at this time.  Mr. Britton stated he was fine without it.  Mr. Funkhouser stated Council would look at putting this in next year’s budget.

G. Council stated to ask Sgt. Britton what color he would like for the 2013 auto and motorcycle vehicles and to go ahead and order these.

H. Councilor Caleb Keckler asked if replacing fire hydrants had been put in this year’s budget.  Councilor Roger Funkhouser stated this was rolled into the water project.

I. Mrs. Doris Wright stated she had pictures of the land erosion on her property from the storm in May 2012.  Councilor Roger Funkhouser stated Council has to update the 1996 engineering study and Council would have to talk to David Hinty about trying to get money in the County budget to help with the engineering study.  Acting Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated past Town Manager Ryan Spitzer had started working on individual letters to home owners affected by land erosion to help them apply for individual permits so the clean-up work could begin.  Mr. Rolfe stated the Town would do all the work.  Mr. Rolfe stated he will have the letters out to the home owners within the next two (2) weeks.
J. Mrs. Doris Wright stated there is a safety issue with the ditch on the side of Blue Ridge Road at the playground.

General public dismissed at 8:25 PM for Council to go into Executive Session.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock to go into Executive Session.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to leave Executive Session.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock that Council did not discuss anything other than what went into Executive Session for.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Meeting adjourned at 8:55 PM.
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